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blue hills that rise southward of the river, the glittering
Martians went to and fro, calmly and methodically spreading
their poison cloud over this patch of country and then over
that, laying it again with their steam jets when it had served
its purpose, and taking possession of the conquered country.
They do not seem to have aimed at extermination so much as at
complete demoralisation and the destruction of any opposition.
They exploded any stores of powder they came upon, cut every
telegraph, and wrecked the railways here and there. They were
hamstringing mankind. They seemed in no hurry to extend the
field of their operations, and did not come beyond the central
part of London all that day. It is possible that a very
considerable number of people in London stuck to their houses
through Monday morning. Certain it is that many died at home
suffocated by the Black Smoke.

Until  about  midday  the  Pool  of  London  was  an  astonishing
scene. Steamboats and shipping of all sorts lay there, tempted
by the enormous sums of money offered by fugitives, and it is
said that many who swam out to these vessels were thrust off
with  boatshouts  and  drowned.  About  one  o’clock  in  the
afternoon the thinning remnant of a cloud of the black vapour
appeared between the arches of Blackfriars Bridge.
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Nor with the immemorial superstition of their race, and in
accordance with the preternaturalness, as it seemed, which in
many things invested the Pequod, were there wanting some of
the seamen who swore that whenever and wherever descried; at
however remote times, or in however far apart latitudes and
longitudes, that unnearable spout was cast by one self-same
whale; and that whale, Moby Dick. For a time, there reigned,
too, a sense of peculiar dread at this flitting apparition, as
if it were treacherously beckoning us on and on, in order that
the monster might turn round upon us, and rend us at last in
the remotest and most savage seas.
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This midnight-spout had almost grown a forgotten thing, when,
some days after, lo! at the same silent hour, it was again
announced: again it was descried by all; but upon making sail
to overtake it, once more it disappeared as if it had never
been. And so it served us night after night, till no one
heeded it but to wonder at it. Mysteriously jetted into the
clear  moonlight,  or  starlight,  as  the  case  might  be;
disappearing again for one whole day, or two days, or three;
and  somehow  seeming  at  every  distinct  repetition  to  be
advancing still further and further in our van, this solitary
jet seemed for ever alluring us on.
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